DISSERTATION

ON

Rights of Migrants and Refugees and State Obligation under International Law: An Analysis under the Notion of Place of Safety

Course Title: Supervised Dissertation

Course Code: LAW 406

Submitted To:

Dr. Nabaat Tasnima Mahbub Assistant Professor Department of Law East West University

Submitted By:

Md. Mehedi Hasan ID: 2017-1-66-048 Semester: Spring 2023

Date of Submission: May 25, 2023



Consent Form

International Law: An Analysis under the Notion of Place of Safety" prepared by Md.

Mehedi Hasan, ID: 2017-1-66-048 submitted to Dr. Nabaat Tasnima Mahbub for the fulfilment of the requirements of Course 406 (Supervised Dissertation) for LL.B. (Hons.) degree offered by the Department of Law, East West University is approved for submission.

.....

Signature of the Supervisor

Date: May 25, 2023

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I would like to sincerely thank **Dr. Md. Mehedi Hasan**, Assistant Professor and Chairperson of Department of Law, East West University, for allowing me with the chance to do this research. Also, I would like to express my deep gratitude to my respected research supervisor **Dr. Nabaat Tasnima Mahbub**, Assistant Professor, Department of Law, East West University for her patient guidance, enthusiastic encouragement and useful critiques of this research work. I sincerely appreciate his support for organizing, correcting and giving ideas. Her valuable support, useful and constructive recommendations helped me a lot to complete this research. I would always be grateful to her for her immense effort. Furthermore, I would like to thank all of my respected faculty members of Department of Law, East West University for their support and advice though this journey. I would like to extent my gratitude to my parents as well as friends for their support and encouragement though this journey. Finally, I would like to specially thank the Almighty Allah for giving me the strength, knowledge and blessings.

DECLARATION

I, Md. Mehedi Hasan, bearing student id 2017-1-66-048, hereby declare and affirm that the research work has been done by me and that all the works, citations, review of the literature etc. are genuine and bear no resemblance to other works of thesis or secondary research.

I, therefore, confirm that the research paper has been composed and authored solely by myself as a part of the fulfilment of the LLB degree at East West University.

Date: May 25, 2023

Table of Contents

Abstract5
Chapter 1
Introduction
1.1 Background and Context6
1.2 Research Question
1.3 Research Objectives
1.3 Research Methodology
1.4 Scope and Limitation
1.5 Structure of the Dissertation
Chapter 2
Rights of Refugees and Migrants and Relevant Obligations of States under International Law
2.1 Historical Development of Rights of Refugees and Migrants
2.2 Protection of Refugee and Migrant Rights and the International Legal Framework 12
2.3 State Obligations under International Law
2.4 Implementation of International Instruments14
Chapter 3
Challenges, Limitation and the Current practices of States towards Migrants and Refugees .15
3.1 Legal and Practical Challenges15
3.1.1 Inadequate Legal Frameworks
3.1.2 Border Control and Access to Territory
3.1.3 Detention and Asylum Procedures:
3.1.4 Reception and Integration:
3.2 Current Practices of States
3.2.1 Regional Approaches and Initiatives16
3.2.2 Bilateral and Multilateral Agreements
3.2.3 Best Practices and Innovations
3.2.4 Human Rights Violations and Discrimination18
3.2.5 Data Collection and Information Sharing
3.2.6 Resource Constraints and Financial Burdens
3.2.7 Civil Society Engagement and Advocacy
Chapter 4
Rights of Refugees and Migrants and the Notion of Place of Safety
4.1 Concept of Place of Safety21

4.1.1 What is Place of Safety	22
4.1.2 The Role of the United Nations in Determining a Place of Safety	22
4.1.3 The Importance of a Place of Safety for Refugees and Migrants	22
4.2 Analysis of the Impact of Refugee and Migrant Rights on Access to a Place of Sa	afety22
4.3 Limitations in Implementing Place of Safety	23
4.3.1 Lack of Clarity in the Notion of Place of Safety	23
4.3.2 State Sovereignty and National Security Concerns	23
4.3.3 Responsibility and Burden-Sharing	24
4.4 Challenges to Accessing a Place of Safety	24
4.4.1 Overview of the Challenges Refugees and Migrants Face in Accessing a Plac Safety	
4.4.2 Analysis of Legal, Political, and Social Barriers to Accessing a Place of Safe	ty24
4.4.3 Discussion of the Role of NGOs and Civil Society in Addressing These Chal	-
4.5 Case Studies	
4.5.1 Analysis of Case Studies of Refugees and Migrants Seeking a Place of Safety	y25
4.5.2 Examination of the Legal and Political Responses to These Cases	26
4.5.3 Evaluation of the Effectiveness of These Responses in Ensuring Access to a of Safety	
Chapter 5	29
Conclusion	29
5.1 Summary of Findings	29
5.1.1 Contributions to the Field	29
5.1.2 Limitations of the Study	29
5.1.3 Suggestions for Future Research	30
5.2 Recommendations	30
5.2.1 Best practices for states in fulfilling their obligations	30
5.2.2 Proposed solutions to address the challenges faced by states	31
Ribliography	33

Abstract

This dissertation critically analyses the obligations that states have towards migrants and refugees under international law, with special attention paid to the 'place of safety' concept. A crucial part of creating adequate and compassionate responses to the growing global problem of displaced individuals is the interpretation and application of this concept. The legal responsibilities of states are influenced by various frameworks such as international law, human rights law, refugee law, and maritime law. To decipher these complexities, the study utilized a research method consisting of a thorough analysis of legal instruments, case law, and academic commentary. Additionally, the study examined specific cases where the 'place of safety' concept was applied. Focusing on the tension between state sovereignty and state obligations under international law, this dissertation puts the 'place of safety' provision under the legal microscope. Through its interrogation, it is suggested that a universally accepted, allencompassing definition for a 'place of safety' is required to bolster legal certainty and foster enhanced compliance by states. Current international frameworks leave migrants and refugees vulnerable, as the analysis reveals gaps and contradictions. States' obligations need a more nuanced and robust interpretation to adequately address the realities of mass forced migrations and human rights imperatives. By critically examining these issues, the dissertation aims to contribute to the wider discourse on the rights of migrants and refugees, while recommending measures to enhance the implementation of international law in this regard.

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Background and Context

For a long time, the worldwide community has given vast ideas to migrant and refugee troubles. People who have been forced from their nations attributable to violence, persecution, and different human rights violations have become more regularly occurring in contemporary international political and economic weather. The phrases "migrants" and "refugees" often explain these human beings. There are already more than 26 million refugees globally, in keeping with the UNHCR's estimate, and this determination is regularly rising.

Immigration regulations, imprisonment, and deportation are only some difficulties encountered as individuals traverse borders. Inadequate and regularly in violation of international human rights and humanitarian law, states' responses to migrants and refugees have drawn grievance. As a result, the goal of this study is to research kingdom responsibilities underneath global law and the rights of migrants and refugees while putting a specific emphasis on the concept of a "Place of Safety".

The most vulnerable populace businesses within the global encompasses refugees and migrants. They frequently lack the right to entry to essential human rights safeguards and experience some problems, including discrimination, exploitation, and abuse. The necessity to defend the rights of migrants and refugees under international regulation has consequently been mentioned by using the worldwide network. The capacity to search for and acquire asylum is one of the maximum fundamental rights that immigrants and refugees are entitled to. This right is covered through several worldwide prison files, including the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol.

Despite the reality that these legal gears exist, it is miles, no matter the truth, that it is challenging to shield the rights of migrants and refugees. As a result, migrants and refugees frequently lack entry to essential offerings and safeguards. States often fail to uphold their criminal obligations under worldwide regulation. Due to this condition, the "Place of Safety" idea has evolved to ensure migrants and refugees have a safe place to work out their criminal rights.

1.2 Research Question

How the rights of refugees and migrants and the corresponding obligation of States may be understood using the notion of Place of Safety under International Law?

1.3 Research Objectives

Scholars and selection-makers have paid a lot of attention to the subject of migrants and refugees. The criminal duties of governments towards migrants and refugees below worldwide law are many of the many unresolved issues. The rights of migrants and refugees remain infringed no matter the presence of several legislative measures designed to do so, and international locations frequently fall brief in their commitments below worldwide law. In relation to the idea of an area of safety, this scenario is especially intricate.

Although the idea of a Place of Safety is properly-mounted in global law, it's far unclear what responsibilities governments ought to offer such a place of protection. The perception has been carried out inconsistently by means of governments due to the lack of readability, depriving many migrants and refugees of get entry to essential rights. Therefore, the purpose of this dissertation is to investigate country obligations beneath global law and the rights of migrants and refugees within the concept of a "Place of Safety". Additionally, the concept of a "Place of Safety" has not been sufficiently tested on the subject of migrants and refugees. Therefore, the following research desires are addressed on this study:

- 1. To investigate the international legal framework regulating the rights of migrants and refugees.
- 2. To analyse the concept of Place of Safety and its application in the context of migrants and refugees.
- 3. To explore the legal obligations of states towards migrants and refugees under international law.
- 4. To evaluate the current practices of states towards migrants and refugees in light of their legal obligations.

1.3 Research Methodology

The research is based mostly on qualitative facts, using number one sources which include Legislation, Statutes, Treaties, Conventions and Case Law, and secondary sources which include journals, textbooks, articles and on-line assets. The present-day law, and instances touching on it, may be significantly explored, as a way to determine how criminal liability is imposed, and the components underlining it. The law will then be critically analysed, drawing

upon various viewpoints set forth in existing literature and textbooks. This will enable the dissertation to evenly address arguments in favour of collective responsibility and individual responsibility. This combination of primary and secondary resources will enable arguments set forth in the paper to be challenged and developed more fully.

1.4 Scope and Limitation

In order to understand how the concept of a "Place of Safety" relates to the protection of migrants and refugees under international law, the dissertation on the rights of migrants and refugees and state obligations under international law will study this idea. The study will examine the legislative framework controlling migrant and refugee rights and states' responsibilities to give people in need a Place of Safety. Additionally, the dissertation will have a look at the problems and constraints governments stumble upon in upholding their prison commitments to migrants and refugees and the characteristic of global organizations in assuring their safety.

Analysis of pertinent global felony units, consisting of the 1951 Refugee Status Convention, the 1990 International Convention at the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, and other pertinent human rights treaties ², can be a part of the study. Additionally, it will overview pertinent criminal precedents and case regulation from national and international courts and tribunals. The suggested dissertation has some restrictions. The first drawback is the topic's breadth, making it challenging to address all subject facets fully. As a result, the study's primary focus will be on the idea of a "Place of Safety" and how it relates to international law's protection of migrants and refugees. The dissertation's availability of data and knowledge on the topic is another drawback. Some nations may not supply sufficient facts regarding their policy closer to migrants and refugees because of the situation's touchy nature. Therefore, the take a look at will rely on records from dependable assets consisting of international companies and NGOs. The study may also have limitations due to the subject matter's ongoing evolution. The study might not be able to capture all recent developments in the area because the status of migrants and refugees is constantly changing. The study will offer a current appraisal of the subject at the time of writing.

¹ Hirschler, K. (2016). From Archive to Archival Practices: Rethinking the Preservation of Mamluk Administrative Documents. Journal of the American Oriental Society, 136(1), 1.

² Turkey: No: 161, 11 June 2019, Press Release Regarding the Re-election of Associate Professor Can never to the Committee on Migrant Workers, MENA Report (2019).

1.5 Structure of the Dissertation

This dissertation consists of five chapters. The present chapter (Chapter 1) provided an introduction to the topic, research question, objectives, methodology, scope and limitation. Chapter 2 reviews the legal framework governing the rights of migrants and refugees under international law. Chapter 3 evaluates the current practices of states towards migrants and refugees in light of their legal obligations. Chapter 4 examines the concept of Place of Safety and its application in the context of migrants and refugees. Finally, Chapter 5 provides recommendation regarding the topic and provide concluding remarks.

Chapter 2

Rights of Refugees and Migrants and Relevant Obligations of States under International Law

As the wide style of human beings fleeing their houses due to violence, persecution, or different reasons has drastically extended in cutting-edge years, defensive the rights of refugees and migrants has grown to be a giant priority for the global community. The 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, the International Convention at the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, and imprisonment record make up the international framework for shielding the rights of refugees and migrants. This downfall offers an in-depth assessment of the frame of understanding on migrant and refugee rights, concentrating at the felony framework furnished by international law and the relevant duties of states.

2.1 Historical Development of Rights of Refugees and Migrants

International human rights law affirms the inherent worth and dignity of honestly anybody and serves because the criminal basis for refugee and migrant rights. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) outlines numerous essential rights and liberties, consisting of folks that exercise to refugees and migrants. These rights include the freedom of motion, the right to lifestyles, liberty, and the safety of one's man or woman, the right to are looking for and get hold of asylum from persecution, and the proper to a simply and unbiased asylum approach.³

Several international treaties, further to the UDHR, expressly cowl the rights of migrants and refugees. The 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and its 1967 Protocol provides a criminal foundation for the protection of refugees' rights. According to the Convention, someone outside in their foundation and has a properly-based fear of persecution because of their race, religion, nationality, political opinion, or membership in a particular social organization is considered a refugee. The Convention and Protocol define the rights of refugees, which include the right to nonrefoulement, which forbids nations from sending refugees again to an area in which they threat persecutory action or harm. The rights of migrant

³ Article 21: A short course in democracy - standup4humanrights.org. Available at: https://www.standup4humanrights.org/layout/files/30on30/UDHR70-30on30-article21-eng.pdf (Accessed: 01 April 2023).

⁴ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. (n.d.). The 1951 Refugee Convention. Available at: https://www.unhcr.org/protect/PROTECTION/3b66c2aa10.pdf (Accessed: 01 April 2023).

⁵ Kim, I., & Kim, W. (2014). Post-resettlement Challenges and Mental Health of Southeast Asian Refugees in the United States. Best Practices in Mental Health, 10(2), 63.

workers and their households are expressly covered by the 1990 International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (ICRMW). The Convention outlines unique rights and protections for migrant people, together with the proper to fair wages, safe and healthy working situations, and freedom of association. It also recognizes that migrant workers have the equal rights to fundamental freedoms and human rights as citizens of the country where they may be employed.⁶

Everyone has a claim to primary human rights and dignity irrespective of who they're or their state of affairs.⁷ The UN Human Rights Council has emphasized the significance of respecting migrant and refugee rights, specifically their proper to existence, liberty, and personal safety.⁸ The rights of migrants and refugees consist of:

- The precept that states a refugee cannot be despatched back to an area where they may face persecutory motion or different harm is called the proper to non-refoulement.⁹
- The phrase "right to seek asylum" refers to someone's capacity to search for safety from danger or persecution in any other nation.¹⁰
- A refugee or migrant can re-join with circle of relative's contributors dwelling overseas.

 This is called the right to circle of relative's reunion. 11
- The right to schooling is the criminal right of a refugee or migrant youngster to receive a schooling on par with that of native-born students in the receiving state.¹²
- The right to healthcare refers to the capacity of a migrant or refugee to receive medical care on an equal footing with residents of the host nation.¹³
- The right to paintings is the potential of a migrant to interact in gainful employment and receive simply compensation on an equal footing with citizens of the host kingdom.¹⁴

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CMW.aspx (Accessed: 01 April 2023).

⁶ United Nations. (1990). International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families. Available at:

⁷ Universal Declaration of Human Rights 1948, art 1.

⁸ UN Human Rights Council, 'Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: The Rights of Migrants' (25 February 2016) A/HRC/32/18, para 9.

⁹ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees 1951, art 33.

¹⁰ UN General Assembly, 'Declaration on Territorial Asylum' (14 December 1967) A/RES/2312(XXII), para 1.

¹¹ European Convention on Human Rights 1950, art 8.

¹² Convention on the Rights of the Child 1989, art 28.

¹³ International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights 1966, art 12.

¹⁴ International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families 1990, art 25.

2.2 Protection of Refugee and Migrant Rights and the International Legal Framework

The Universal Declaration of Human Rights, which changed into ratified through the UN General Assembly in 1948 and included the rights of refugees and migrants, serves due to the reality the cornerstone of the global prison framework for the protection of human rights. According to the article 14 of the Declaration and it proclaims that "anyone has the proper to are attempting to find for and to enjoy in exclusive countries asylum from persecution." This concept turned into later formalized inside the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, which states that a person is a refugee if they're outside of their country of nationality and not able or unwilling to are looking for protection there because of a "properly-founded fear of being persecuted due to race, religion, nationality, club of a specific social organization, or political opinion."

The 1951 Convention outlines the rights and duties of nations with reference to refugees, which include supplying access to primary rights and services which includes safe haven, employment, and training. The Convention prohibits the refoulement of refugees, or their compelled go back to a country in which they will face risk or persecution.¹⁷ The International Convention at the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, enacted via the usage of the United Nations General Assembly in 1990, establishes a framework for protective migrant employees and their families' rights similarly to the 1951 Convention. According to the Convention, a migrant worker is "any person who is engaged, is engaged, or has been engaged in a remunerated hobby in a State of which he or she is not a rustic extensive." The Convention outlines the rights and duties of countries regarding migrant workers, together with the need to make sure that they've get entry to to essential rights and offerings, which include housing, healthcare, and education. The Convention forbids discrimination towards migrant employees primarily based on their race, national starting place, or different traits. ¹⁹

⁻

¹⁵ Kim, I., & Kim, W. (2014). Post-resettlement Challenges and Mental Health of Southeast Asian Refugees in the United States. Best Practices in Mental Health, 10(2), 63.

¹⁶ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 28 July 1951, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 189, p. 137. Available at: https://www.unhcr.org/3b66c2aa10. (Accessed: 02 April 2023).

¹⁷ Ibid.

¹⁸ United Nations General Assembly, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (adopted 18 December 1990, entered into force 1 July, 2003) A/RES/45/158.

¹⁹ Ibid, art. 25-26.

2.3 State Obligations under International Law

International law requires states to defend the rights of migrants and refugees.²⁰ Every individual have to shield themselves, irrespective of their situations or station.²¹ States have to ensure that the rights of migrants and refugees are covered and that they may be not treated unfairly or cruelly.²² The duty of states to protect refugees is one of their maximum huge duties.²³ This includes adhering to the non-refoulment principle, which prohibits the forcible return of refugees to nations wherein they may hazard persecution and states ought to additionally make sure that refugees can get admission to requirements and services, which includes housing, healthcare, and training.²⁴

In order to uphold the rights of migrants and refugees, requirements and offerings like refuge, healthcare, and schooling need to be made available to them.²⁵ States have to also ensure that migrants and refugees aren't situation to refoulement or despatched lower back to in which they might hazard violence or persecution.²⁶ States also are responsible for giving refugees get entry to an honest and effective asylum procedure. International human rights standards need to be discovered even as accomplishing the asylum gadget to make sure that the rights and dignity of the refugees are commonly upheld.²⁷ States are required to safeguard the rights of migrants and their families.²⁸ This involves ensuring they'll be now not mistreated or the target of prejudice and function get right of entry to necessities and services like secure haven, meals, and healthcare.²⁹ The price of honest salaries and the provision of safe operating situations are just stepping those states should take to save you the exploitation of migrant employees.³⁰ International human rights laws, which widely known that everybody has the proper to essential human rights and dignity, help states' responsibility to guard the rights of refugees and migrants.³¹ The necessity of upholding the rights of immigrants and refugees,

_

²⁰ Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150.

²¹ Ibid, art. 2.

²² Ibid, art. 3.

²³ Ibid, art. 23.

²⁴ Ibid, art. 33.

²⁵ Ibid, art. 16.

²⁶ Ibid, art. 16.

²⁷ Ibid, art. 16.

²⁸ International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, 18 December 1990, 2220 UNTS 3.

²⁹ Ibid. art. 8.

³⁰ Ibid, art. 43.

³¹ Ibid, art. 25.

specially their right to existence, liberty, and private protection, has been emphasised through using the United Nations Human Rights Council.³²

2.4 Implementation of International Instruments

Although several global laws manage how refugees and migrants are handled, their application has not usually been constant.³³ The fundamental rights and liberties of refugees and migrants have every now and then been violated due to the nation's failure to uphold its commitments to them.³⁴ The absence of political will at the part of a few states is one of the main barriers to putting worldwide agreements into practice.³⁵ Restrictive immigration legal guidelines and practices, insufficient investment for refugee and migrant packages, and a failure to provide enough useful resource to needy human beings are only some ways this could seem.³⁶

Finally, it has to be referred to that the protection of the rights of migrants and refugees is an important trouble that calls for the eye and participation of the global network.³⁷ Following the legal framework created through worldwide regulation, states ought to offer get entry to requirements and offerings, restrict discrimination and mistreatment, and guarantee access to a fair asylum process for refugees and migrants.³⁸ States ought to pledge to keep worldwide regulation tenets and cooperate to shield the rights of migrants and refugees in order for those commitments to be carried out effectively.³⁹

_

³² United Nations Human Rights Council, Resolution 43/5, UN Doc A/HRC/RES/43/5 (2020).

³³ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), 'Refugee Law and Policy: Global Laws' [https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/refugee-law-and-policy.html] (Accessed 03 April 2023).

³⁴ Ibid.

³⁵ Bishara M, "A Country in Freefall: What Future for Lebanon?" Al Jazeera (July 19, 2019) https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2021/7/19/a-country-in-freefall-what-future-for-lebanon (Accessed: 02 April 2023).

³⁶ International Organization for Migration (IOM), 'Migration Law and Policy: International Instruments' [https://www.iom.int/migration-law-and-policy] (Accessed 03 April 2023).

United Nations, Global Compact for Migration, (2018) [https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/globalcompact/A_CONF .231_3_E.pdf] (accessed 03 April 2023).

³⁸ Ibid.

³⁹ Ibid.

Chapter Three

Challenges, Limitation and the Current practices of States towards Migrants and Refugees

The previous chapter discussed the rights of refugees and migrants and relevant obligation of states. However, despite the existence of international legal instruments, numerous challenges and limitations exist in safeguarding the rights of refugees and migrants. This chapter aims to analyse the difficulties and limitations in protecting the rights of refugees and migrants, current practices of states with a focus on the challenges faced by states, NGOs, and refugees and migrants themselves. Provide a comprehensive understanding of the existing gaps and obstacles faced by States in fulfilling their obligations towards individuals on the move. The analysis sheds light on the practical implications of the notion of Place of Safety and its implementation.

3.1 Legal and Practical Challenges

3.1.1 Inadequate Legal Frameworks

Providing entire and steady safety for migrants and refugees is hard due to the felony frameworks at the global and nearby ranges. Uncertainty is because of ambiguities and inadequacies in criminal frameworks just like the 1951 Refugee Convention and the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, which impede powerful implementation. The safety of immigrants and refugees is also made extra tough with the aid of the absence of harmonisation and ranging software of the law in diverse jurisdictions. Numerous States still need to create more domestic laws and enforcement mechanisms to guarantee adherence to their international responsibilities.

⁴⁰ UN General Assembly, Resolution 68/179, 18 December 2013, A/RES/68/179 [http://www.refworld.org/docid/52b7b92e4.html] (Accessed: 05 April 2023)

⁴¹ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), "Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees," 28 July 1951, [http://www.refworld.org/docid/3be01b964.html.] (Accessed: 05 April 2023)

⁴² UN General Assembly, "International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families," 18 December 1990, A/RES/45/158 http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3b04.html. (Accessed: 05 April 2023)

⁴³ Koser, K., "International Migration: A Very Short Introduction," Oxford University Press, 2007

⁴⁴ Suhrke, A., "Protecting Internally Displaced Persons: The Value of the Guiding Principles," Norwegian Institute of International Affairs, 1998.

3.1.2 Border Control and Access to Territory

Immigration laws and procedures in various states frequently prioritise border security and impose entry restrictions. Due to possible pushbacks or interceptions without an adequate evaluation of the migrants' and refugees' requirements for protection, this strategy may violate the principle of nonrefoulement. At the border, separating migrants from refugees is difficult since it calls for rigorous and precise identification and determination procedures.⁴⁵

3.1.3 Detention and Asylum Procedures:

Refugees and migrants are often subjected to arbitrary detention that lasts an prolonged period, violating their rights and restricting their get entry to to criminal treatments. The problems skilled through the ones searching out international safety are in addition exacerbated by insufficient get admission to honest and powerful asylum tactics. The frequent absence of procedural protections and legal assistance in these processes compromises the integrity of the asylum process.⁴⁶

3.1.4 Reception and Integration:

In order to address the requirements of migrants and refugees, states struggle to provide suitable receiving facilities and services. Reception facilities usually need more basic living necessities and are congested. The people's vulnerabilities on the move are worsened by limited access to essential services like healthcare and education. There are persistent difficulties that call for sustained assistance and resources in order to facilitate the social inclusion of migrants and refugees.⁴⁷

3.2 Current Practices of States

3.2.1 Regional Approaches and Initiatives

To address the issues of migration and refugee protection, regional organizations have created frameworks and programs. The Common European Asylum System (CEAS) of the European Union seeks to standardize asylum strategies and improve collaboration amongst member states.⁴⁸ It encourages the advent of uniform recommendations for the admission and treatment of asylum seekers and an equitable department of labour a number of the participating

⁴⁵ UNHCR. (2020). Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2019. [https://www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2019/] (Accessed: 05 April 2023)

Admesty International. (2020). Global Report: The State of the World's Human Rights. [https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2020/02/state-of-the-worlds-human-rights-report-201920/] (Accessed: 05 April 2023)

⁴⁷ UNHCR. (2021). Beyond Detention: A Global Strategy to Support Governments to End the Detention of Asylum-seekers. [https://www.unhcr.org/607c60a97.pdf] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

⁴⁸ Is the Common European Asylum System (CEAS) of the European Union [KCL European Law Blog, (n.d.)] [https://blogs.kcl.ac.uk/kslreuropeanlawblog/?p=999] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

nations.⁴⁹ The African Union's mobility Policy Framework aims to support regular, secure mobility throughout the continent. It highlights the significance of dealing with the underlying factors that generate migration, improving border control, and assuring the protection of migrants' rights.⁵⁰ The San José Action Plan and the Mexico Declaration centred on the Americas emphasize regional collaboration to solve migration-related issues. To protect migrants and refugees and advance respect for their human rights, they seek to increase international communication, collaboration, and coordination.⁵¹

3.2.2 Bilateral and Multilateral Agreements

States have also participated in bilateral and international accords to control migration and strengthen protective measures. For instance, the U.S.-Mexico Asylum Cooperative Agreement strives to control the processing of asylum requests between the two nations. It develops systems for collaboration and information exchange to facilitate the swift and equitable processing of asylum requests and to deal with the issues brought on by irregular migratory flows.⁵² The Global Compact for Migration offers a comprehensive framework for global collaboration on migration. At the national, regional, and international levels, it promotes the development of well-managed migration policies and emphasizes safeguarding the rights of migrants.⁵³ The Comprehensive Refugee Response Framework provides a framework for better cooperation and responsibility sharing in dealing with large-scale refugee situations. The needs of refugees and host communities in terms of protection, humanitarian aid, and development are encouraged to be addressed through a comprehensive strategy encompassing various partners, including States, international organizations, and civil society.⁵⁴

⁴⁹ African Union, Migration Policy Framework for Africa and Plan of Action (2018). [https://au.int/sites/default/files/documents/32599-doc-migration_framework_-_english_1.pdf] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

⁵⁰ Organization of American States, Migration and Development in the Americas: Plan of the West Coast Ministerial Process (2021). [https://www.oas.org/en/sms/2019/docs/Plan-4MC-SJ-USVI.pdf] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

⁵¹ United States Department of Homeland Security, Agreement Between the United States of America and the United Mexican States Concerning Asylum (2019). [https://www.dhs.gov/news/2019/09/20/agreement-between-united-states-america-and-united-mexican-states-concerning] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

United Nations, Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (2018). [https://refugeesmigrants.un.org/sites/default/files/180711_final_draft_0.pdf] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

⁵³ UNHCR, New York Declaration for Refugees and Migrants (2016). [https://www.unhcr.org/57e4d0e37.pdf] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

The European Union and Jordan | EEAS. [https://www.eeas.europa.eu/jordan/european-union-and-jordan_en?s=201] (Accessed: 06 April 2023)

3.2.3 Best Practices and Innovations

Certain states have embraced cutting-edge strategies and best practices to enhance the protection of immigrants and refugees. Integration strategies grounded in the community, such as building bridges between newcomers and the host community, have shown positive outcomes. These programs encourage social cohesiveness, lessen prejudice, and make it easier for immigrants and refugees to integrate economically and socially.⁵⁵ Safe and legal alternatives to risky irregular migration include humanitarian visas and other safe and authorized routes. They lessen the hazards connected to irregular migration and human trafficking by allowing people needing international protection to enter legal channels and obtain aid promptly.⁵⁶ Resources and skills have been successfully mobilized through public-private partnerships to serve refugees and migrants in various circumstances. For the benefit of migrants and refugees, these partnerships entail cooperation between governments, corporations, and civil society groups to offer essential services, employment possibilities, and capacity-building initiatives.⁵⁷

3.2.4 Human Rights Violations and Discrimination

The protection of migrants and refugees' human rights presents difficulties for states. People on the move are more vulnerable, as reported by human rights breaches such as assault, exploitation, and discrimination.⁵⁸ Accessing protection and essential services is already challenging for them, and discrimination based on attributes like colour, ethnicity, nationality, or migratory status makes things much more difficult.⁵⁹ States must address these problems by establishing solid human rights frameworks and all-encompassing anti-discrimination policies.⁶⁰

3.2.5 Data Collection and Information Sharing

Accurate data collection and information exchange among States are necessary to manage migration and refugee movements effectively. Gathering accurate and thorough information on migration patterns, such as the number of migrants and refugees, their needs, and

⁵

United Nations, Promoting Community-Based Approaches to Integration (2019). [https://www.un.org/en/events/migrantsday/assets/pdf/migrantsday2019_community-based-approaches.pdf] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁵⁶ International Organization for Migration, Safe and Legal Pathways (2020). [https://www.iom.int/safe-and-legal-pathways] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁵⁷ UNHCR, Public-Private Partnerships: How They Work (n.d.). [https://www.unhcr.org/innovation/public-private-partnerships/] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁵⁸ UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. "Migrant Smuggling and Human Rights." Retrieved from https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Migration/Pages/MigrantSmugglingAndHumanRights.aspx (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁵⁹ New Diversity Requirements: Gen Ed @ UMass: UMass Amherst. [https://www.umass.edu/gened/new-diversity-requirements] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁶⁰ International Organization for Migration. "Policy Brief: Migration and Human Rights." Retrieved from https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/migration_and_human_rights.pdf (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

vulnerabilities, is difficult.⁶¹ A lack of coordination and insufficient data sharing might make it challenging to design effective policies and deliver focused actions.⁶² Evidence-based decision-making requires improving data-gathering methods and fostering information exchange networks.⁶³

3.2.6 Resource Constraints and Financial Burdens

For States, especially those dealing with widespread displacement, it can be extremely taxing to provide necessary assistance and resources to migrants and refugees. A lack of funding, budgetary restrictions, and competing domestic interests may hamper critical services like healthcare, education, and housing.⁶⁴ Mechanisms for financial aid and international cooperation are essential for distributing the load and ensuring that States have the resources to carry out their duties.⁶⁵

3.2.7 Civil Society Engagement and Advocacy

Supporting migrants and refugees depends heavily on the participation of non-governmental organizations, community groups, and civil society organizations. These players frequently cover service provision gaps, promote the rights of immigrants and refugees, and support integration initiatives.⁶⁶ In order to design and execute policies, states should actively collaborate with civil society groups, acknowledging their knowledge and utilizing their contributions.⁶⁷

⁶¹ International Organization for Migration. "World Migration Report 2018." Retrieved from https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/wmr_2018_en.pdf (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁶² United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. "International Migration Report 2017: Highlights."
Retrieved

[[]https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/publications/migrationreport/docs/MigrationRe port2017_Highlights.pdf] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)
⁶³ International Organization for Migration. "Information Sharing Guidelines for the Effective and Responsible

⁶³ International Organization for Migration. "Information Sharing Guidelines for the Effective and Responsible Use of Data on Migration." Retrieved from [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/information_sharing_guidelines_2020.pdf] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁶⁴ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2015." Retrieved from [https://www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2015/] (Accessed: 08 April 2023)

⁶⁵ Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 'Financing Migration and Refugee Integration: The Role of States, Civil Society, and International Cooperation' [2020] https://www.oecd.org/migration/migration-and-refugee-integration-the-role-of-states-civil-society-and-international-cooperation-9789264307216-en.htm. (Accessed 09 April 2023)

⁶⁶ International Catholic Migration Commission, 'Advocacy Handbook for Migrant and Refugee Rights' [2019] [https://www.icmc.net/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ICMC-Advocacy-Handbook-for-Migrant-and-Refugee-Rights.pdf] (Accessed 09 April 2023)

⁶⁷ United Nations Alliance of Civilizations, 'Handbook for Policymakers: Building Inclusive Societies for Refugees and Migrants' [2019]

[[]https://www.unaoc.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/UNAOC_Handbook-for-Policymakers-on-Building-Inclusive-Societies-for-Refugees-and-Migrants.pdf] (Accessed 09 April 2023)

Chapter 4

Rights of Refugees and Migrants and the Notion of Place of Safety

Where should refugees and migrants found during rescue operations be brought for disembarkation?⁶⁸ What does the phrase "place of safety" mean? Can it imply different meanings in various contexts? Is it susceptible to alterations throughout time?⁶⁹ This begs the issue of how other legal standards fit into the idea of a "place of safety" and how they affect it. How is compliance with suitable norms in other areas of international law possible?⁷⁰ What connections exist among the idea of a "place of safety" and the global rules governing the law of the sea, refugees, human rights, and the combat against transnational prepared crime?⁷¹ Is the meaning contradictory, and in that case, how can also that be fixed?⁷² Consequently, the primary subject of this chapter is the concept of "place of safety."

International refugee and migrant laws are crucial in addressing the question of access to a Place of Safety. A Place of Safety is a place in which migrants and refugees ought to discover protection and safety from threats like violence and persecution. Finding a Place of Safety may be challenging, notwithstanding the truth that refugees and migrants are legally entitled to ask for protection and asylum. This downfall will explore the perception of a "Place of Safety" with the aid of comparing the rights of migrants and refugees. The chapter will go through the challenges that immigrants and refugees face on the levels of law, politics, and society as they attempt to reach a Place of Safety. The chapter will examine case studies of migrants and refugees who are seeking for a Place of Safety as part of its investigation of the legal and political responses to these circumstances. This downfall objectives to offer readers with a radical knowledge of the boundaries and opportunities refugees and migrants may additionally face while trying to reach a Place of Safety. ⁷³

⁶⁸ Noussia K, "The Rescue of Migrants and Refugees at Sea: Legal Rights and Obligations" (2017) 31 Ocean Yearbook Online 155 http://dx.doi.org/10.1163/22116001-03101008 (Accessed: 20 April)

⁶⁹ Elspeth Guild and Sergio Carrera, 'Place of Safety in International Law: A Protective Instrument or a Sword of Damocles?' in The Legal Framework of EU-China Investment Relations (Brill Nijhoff, 2017) pp. 19-42.

⁷⁰ H. Crawley et al., 'Unravelling the Mediterranean Migration Crisis: A Literature Review' (Institute for Public Policy Research, 2016).

⁷¹ Efthymios Papastavridis, 'Saving Lives at Sea: Legal Standards for Rescue Operations and the "Place of Safety" Obligation' (2018) 67(4) International and Comparative Law Quarterly 811-846.

⁷² Franck Duvell, 'Where is the "Place of Safety" for the Disembarkation of Rescued Migrants at Sea? A Review of International Law and NGOs' Responses' (2018) 37(4) Refugee Survey Quarterly 472-500.

⁷³ UNHCR, Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 31 January 1967, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 606, p. 267.

The chapter will use various number one and secondary substances, which include scholarly papers, reviews, and case studies, to perform this reason. International treaties, declarations, and agreements concerning human rights may be a number of these assets. ⁷⁴ The 1951 Refugee Status Convention⁷⁵, the 1967 Refugee Status Protocol⁷⁶, and the 1990 International Convention at the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families ⁷⁷ are the vital aspect assets consulted on this financial ruin. ⁷⁸ Academic papers, reports, and case research from famend agencies just like the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) ⁷⁹, the International Organization for Migration (IOM)⁸⁰, and Human Rights Watch (HRW) might be utilized as secondary assets in this financial ruin. These assets will provide an in-intensity and modern have a have a look at of the capability problems of helping refugees and migrants discover a Place of Safety.

4.1 Concept of Place of Safety

The well-known Tampa incident⁸¹ led to the ratification of amendments to the *International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue*⁸², and the *International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea*⁸³. In the legal framework governing marine search and rescue, amendments added the idea of 'place of safety', the primary aim of which is that everyone saved at sea should disembark and be transported to 'place of safety'. However, neither the SOLAS Convention nor the SAR Convention nor any other convention clarifies what is meant by a "place of safety." Instead, the International Maritime Organization's (IMO) Guidelines on the Treatment of Persons Rescued at Sea serve as guidance for applying the idea. ⁸⁴ While "place" seems obvious, "safety" is more ambiguous. Therefore, the time "place of safety" may describe an area generally safe and secure from specific hazards (but not from others). In the previous understanding, a "place of safety" would include any danger to survivors' security, including

_

⁷⁴ UN, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, 18 December 1990, A/RES/45/158.

⁷⁵ United Nations General Assembly, Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, July 28, 1951.

⁷⁶ United Nations General Assembly, Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, November 22, 1967.

⁷⁷ United Nations General Assembly, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, December 18, 1990.

⁷⁸ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (n.d.). Official website. Retrieved from [https://www.unhcr.org/] (Accessed 22 April 2023)

⁷⁹ International Organization for Migration (IOM). (n.d.). Official website. Retrieved from [https://www.iom.int/] (Accessed 22 April 2023)

⁸⁰ Human Rights Watch (HRW). (n.d.). Official website. Retrieved from [https://www.hrw.org/] (Accessed 25 April 2023)

⁸¹ D R Rothwell, 'The Law of the Sea and the MV Tampa Incident: Reconciling Maritime Principles with Coastal State Sovereignity' (2002) 13 Public Law Review 118.

⁸² International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue, opened for signature 1 November 1979, 1405 UNTS 109 (entered into force 22 June 1985) ('SAR Convention').

⁸³ International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea, opened for signature 1 November 1974, 1184 UNTS 278 (entered into force 25 May 1980) ('SOLAS Convention').

⁸⁴ Guidelines on the Treatment of Persons Rescued at Sea, Maritime Safety Committee ('MSC') Res.167(78), 78th sess, Agenda Item 26, IMO Doc MSC 78/26/Add.2 annex 34 (4 June 2004, adopted 20 May 2004) ('IMO Guidelines').

drowning, persecution, mistreatment, and other threats. In the latter meaning, it would be restricted to specific hazards like cold, drowning, and other inherent risks of the maritime environment. The phrases' ambiguity in their ordinary use emphasizes the need for interpretation.

4.1.1 What is Place of Safety

Refugees and migrants may find safety and protection from persecutory actions, violence, and other types of harm at a Place of Safety. No of their status or country, anyone may seek refuge and protection in a Place of Safety, as defined by international law. The 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees each reference a "Place of Safety" in their provisions.⁸⁵

4.1.2 The Role of the United Nations in Determining a Place of Safety

When choosing a Place of Safety for refugees, the UNHCR (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees) is the foremost organization. Refugees have the right, beneath worldwide law, to request safety. Due to UNHCR's cooperation with country wide governments and other agencies, refugees can also get admission to a Place of Safety. The UNHCR also presents protection and assistance to refugees who're not able to go back to their home nations.⁸⁶

4.1.3 The Importance of a Place of Safety for Refugees and Migrants

For refugees and migrants who have been forced to flee their houses because of persecution, struggle, or different kinds of violence, get right of entry to a Place of Safety is important. Refugees and migrants can also reconstruct their lives and make plans for the destiny in a secure and steady environment thanks to A Place of Safety. However, reaching a Place of Safety could be challenging. Many migrants and refugees struggle to go to a Place of Safety due to political, social, and legal barriers.⁸⁷

4.2 Analysis of the Impact of Refugee and Migrant Rights on Access to a Place of Safety

Migrants and refugees may have equal international protection, but their respective rights differ significantly. Refugees are those who have needed to flee their homes due to persecution, armed battle, or different violent crimes, and their prison entitlements include the privilege to are trying to find asylum and safety, the ability to enter an area of protection, and the right to nonrefoulement - which prohibits governments from handing them over to a place where they

⁸⁵ Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees (1951). [https://www.unhcr.org/3b66c2aa10] (Accessed 25 April 2023)

⁸⁶ UNHCR. (2022). Refugee Protection. [https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-protection.html] (Accessed 25 April 2023)

⁸⁷ Ibid.

may face risk or persecution. 88 Migrants, however, opt to relocate for numerous motives, such as social, political, and financial factors. International human rights regulation acknowledges the rights of migrants, even if the ones rights may be greater constrained in comparison to those given to refugees. Protection is afforded to both migration and refugees. Against persecutory treatment and violence seeking, there is a fundamental entitlement to ask for protection and preservation, which these rules sustain. 89 Pertaining to refugees, the 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and the 1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees are the two valuable global human rights agreements. 90 The foremost international human rights law about migrants is the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, followed in 1990. 91 The rights of immigrants and refugees, inclusive of the potential to enter a Place of Safety, are blanketed by way of these guidelines, which serve as a foundation for doing so. 92

4.3 Limitations in Implementing Place of Safety

4.3.1 Lack of Clarity in the Notion of Place of Safety

Since no single definition exists for "Place of Safety," different States have different perceptions of what it means. The implementation process is made more difficult by this uncertainty. Due to considerations including proximity to other places, capacity, and resources available, it is challenging to define and designate a single Place of Safety. 93

4.3.2 State Sovereignty and National Security Concerns

In order to balance their humanitarian responsibilities with national security concerns, states frequently need help. Restrictive measures that limit access to protection may result from worries about border control, public safety, and social cohesiveness. States' need to deal with the related logistical, economic, and social repercussions of large-scale migrant movements makes managing them more difficult.⁹⁴

⁸⁹ United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), 'Human Rights of Migrants' (2019) [https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Migration/Pages/MigrationAndHumanRightsIndex.aspx] (Accessed 27 April 2023)

⁸⁸ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), '1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees' (1951) [https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/3b66c2aa10] (Accessed 27 April 2023)

⁹⁰ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), '1967 Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees' (1967) [https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/3b66c2aa10] (Accessed 27 April 2023)

^{91 &}quot;Migrant Rights" https://hreusa.org/hre-library/topics/migrant-rights/background/ (Accessed 27 April 2023)

⁹² United Nations General Assembly, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families' (1990) [https://www.ohchr.org/en/professionalinterest/pages/cmw.aspx] (Accessed 27 April 2023)

⁹³ UNHCR. (2019). The Principle of Non-Refoulement as a Norm of Customary International Law. [https://www.unhcr.org/uk/4d9486929.pdf] (Accessed 29 April 2023)

⁹⁴ IOM. (2020). International Migration Law: Glossary on Migration. [https://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/our_work/ICP/MPR/UN_Documents/glossary.pdf] (Accessed 29 April 2023)

4.3.3 Responsibility and Burden-Sharing

There are several challenges to the duty and burden sharing among States in providing safety and aid to migrants and refugees. Practical solutions need to be improved by a lack of collaboration and coordination, which leads to an unequal distribution of duties. The inability of particular States to establish a Place of Safety is caused by the need for a fair and effective method for allocating the costs connected with widespread relocation.⁹⁵

4.4 Challenges to Accessing a Place of Safety

4.4.1 Overview of the Challenges Refugees and Migrants Face in Accessing a Place of Safety

In order to find place of safety, those migrating or seeking refuge must navigate an array of hurdles. These obstacles may take the form of political or legal issues as well as social barriers. For instance, obtaining legitimate residency can pose a challenge for refugees and may prevent them from accessing essential resources. Meanwhile, immigrants may find that obtaining work visas and permits proves to be a difficult task, hindering their access to important protections and benefits. Yet another challenge for those seeking refuge or migration is the prejudice and discrimination they may encounter along the way. ⁹⁶

4.4.2 Analysis of Legal, Political, and Social Barriers to Accessing a Place of Safety

Accessing a Place of Safety can be nearly impossible for refugees and migrants because of various legal hurdles. Tight immigration regulations, intricate legal procedures, and limited access to legal assistance are just a few impediments that can stand in their way. Politically, these individuals face prejudice, insufficient help and sources, and a preferred loss of commitment to their welfare. Oftentimes language, racism, and social prejudices can make it hard for refugees and migrants to connect to their new environment and the offerings they want. Thus, integrating into new groups can be a vast venture due to those social and cultural boundaries.⁹⁷

⁹⁵ European Commission. (2020). Common European Asylum System. [https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/asylum/examination-of-applicants_en] (Accessed 30 April 2023)

⁹⁶ UNHCR. (2022). Refugee Protection. [https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-protection.html] (Accessed 30 April 2023)

⁹⁷ Ibid.

4.4.3 Discussion of the Role of NGOs and Civil Society in Addressing These Challenges

Solving the difficulties migrants and refugees face in seeking a Place of Safety is crucial, and civil society and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) can help. These groups can aid with psychological, social, and legal necessities for migrants and refugees. Additionally, NGOs can push for reforms that make it easier for people to reach safety, and combat xenophobia through education and awareness. Such initiatives can be led and supported by civil society organizations.

4.5 Case Studies

4.5.1 Analysis of Case Studies of Refugees and Migrants Seeking a Place of Safety

Case studies of migrant and refugee individuals in search of a Place of Safety shed light on the challenges and opportunities involved in doing so. For instance, the social, political, and legal challenges that migrants must face in order to find safety in Europe are highlighted by the Syrian refugees who are requesting asylum there. While attempting to get legal status in European countries, many Syrian refugees have encountered prejudice and xenophobia. ¹⁰¹ The case of Mexican migrants who claimed asylum in the United States demonstrates the same challenges travellers face while seeking to reach a Place of Safety. Their access to legal services and safeguards has been impeded by the severe immigration restrictions they must follow and the scarcity of legal representation. ¹⁰²

The demanding situations faced via Rohingya refugees in accessing a place of protection are several and multifaceted. One of the most demanding situations is the lack of reputation as refugees by using neighbouring countries. Rohingya refugees have confronted full-size issues in being recognized as refugees under international law, making it challenging for them to get right of entry to asylum tactics and obtain safety. This has resulted in many Rohingya refugees being left without admission to primary desires, which includes food, water, refuge, and hospital therapy.¹⁰³ Another project faced with the aid of Rohingya refugees is

99 European Union External Action, Supporting Civil Society Organizations
[https://goog.gurope.gu/delogations/writed_states_america/56262/supporting_ci

⁹⁸ African Knowledge Sharing Platform: ICTs for Financial Services in Africa. [https://akb.au.int/handle/AKB/10981] (Accessed 30 April 2023)

 $[[]https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/united-states-america/56362/supporting-civil-society-organisations_en] \\ (Accessed 01 May 2023)$

¹⁰⁰ IOM, Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) [https://www.iom.int/ngos] (Accessed 01 May 2023)

¹⁰¹ UNHCR. (2022). Refugee Protection. [https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-protection.html] (Accessed 01 May 2023)

Human Rights Watch. (2019). US: Asylum Seekers at Risk at Mexico Border. [https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/11/us-asylum-seekers-risk-mexico-border] (Accessed 03 May 2023)

UNHCR, "The Rohingya Refugee Crisis Explained," (2019) [https://www.unhcr.org/rohingya-emergency.html] (Accessed 03 May 2023)

violations of the principle of non-refoulement, which prohibits refugees returning to a rustic where they will face persecution or harm. Rohingya refugees were forcibly repatriated to Myanmar, which has endangered their lives and violated their fundamental human rights. ¹⁰⁴

Barriers to access to asylum processes also pose a tremendous undertaking for Rohingya refugees. Many refugees face language limitations and need to become more familiar with the asylum tactics of the countries they seek refuge in. This has made it hard for them to get admission to the criminal and administrative guide needed to navigate the asylum manner and receive safety. Additionally, Rohingya refugees face discrimination and persecution through host communities, which can result in violations of their human rights. They can be denied admission to schooling and employment opportunities and may be subjected to bodily violence and harassment. This discrimination and persecution can exacerbate the already dire state of affairs of Rohingya refugees, making it challenging for them to combine into host groups and rebuild their lives. Finally, Rohingya refugees are prone to exploitation and trafficking, as they are susceptible and frequently lack felony protection. They may be forced into exertions or subjected to sexual exploitation, which could undermine their human rights and make it difficult for them to get admission to an area of protection. Overall, the challenges confronted via Rohingya refugees in accessing a place of safety are complicated and multifaceted, and require a comprehensive approach to cope with.

4.5.2 Examination of the Legal and Political Responses to These Cases

Legal and political responses to immigrants and refugees looking for a Place of Safety have been polarized. In certain locations, assistance is being granted to immigrants and refugees through official policies and initiatives; however, a number of other countries have taken

Human Rights Watch, "Myanmar: Rohingya Recount Killings, Rape, and Arson," (2017), [https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/09/03/myanmar-rohingya-recount-killings-rape-and-arson] (Accessed 05 May 2023)

¹⁰⁵ Amnesty International, "We Will Destroy Everything": Military Responsibility for Crimes against Humanity in Rakhine State, Myanmar (2018)

[[]https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa16/8477/2018/en/] (Accessed 05 May 2023)

The UN Refugee Agency, "Rohingya Emergency," (2021) [https://www.unhcr.org/uk/rohingya-emergency.html] (Accessed 05 May 2023)

¹⁰⁷ Chaudhary, N., & Smith, J. (2018). Displacement, Exploitation, and Violence: Vulnerability of Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh and Beyond. Journal of Human Trafficking, 4(3), 225-243.

¹⁰⁸ United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (U

NODC). (2020). Rohingya Trafficking in Persons: Smuggling and Trafficking Routes and Modalities of the Rohingya Refugee Flow from Myanmar and Bangladesh to Thailand and Malaysia. Retrieved from [https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/2020/08/rohingya_trafficking_report_2020_lr.pdf] (Accessed 05 May 2023)

¹⁰⁹ Alhadi, A., Ibrahim, Z. M., & Osman, S. (2019). Vulnerability and Resilience of Rohingya Refugee Women and Girls: A Review. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 16(24), 5020.

measures to enforce strict immigration rules resulting in limited admittance to amenities and benefits. The refugee support programs made available in the EU, such as the EU Resettlement Program, have been beneficial in offering financial and administrative aid for refugees. Conversely, numerous countries, similar to the US, have made the decision to impose obstructive regulations regarding immigration, thereby decreasing migrant access to legal protections. 110

4.5.3 Evaluation of the Effectiveness of These Responses in Ensuring Access to a Place of Safety

The effectiveness of governmental and legal responses to circumstances involving migrants and refugees seeking a Place of Safety is difficult to evaluate. While many initiatives and regulations have aided in the support of immigrants and refugees, others have come under scrutiny for being insufficient or ineffective. For instance, criticism of the EU Resettlement Program's extremely constricted scope and inadequate support to refugees has been levelled against it. Similar criticism has been directed towards the tight immigration regulations of the United States, which are said to violate immigrants' rights and limit their access to services and legal protections.

The importance of having access to a Place of Safety is emphasized by international refugee and migration legislation. The right to seek protection and asylum is recognized by international law, yet locating a Place of Safety may be challenging. This chapter contrasted the rights of migrants and refugees while examining the concept of a "Place of Safety." In order to go to a Place of Safety, migrants and refugees must overcome social, political, and legal challenges, which have been covered in this chapter. In addition, case studies of immigrants and refugees seeking for a Place of Safety were explored, and the political and legal responses to these circumstances were evaluated. The study in this chapter demonstrates that locating a Place of Safety may be challenging due to social, political, and legal barriers even if migrants and refugees are protected by international human rights laws. Legal impediments include things like restrictive immigration regulations and limitations on access to legal assistance.

_

Human Rights Watch. (2019). US: Asylum Seekers at Risk at Mexico Border [https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/11/us-asylum-seekers-risk-mexico-border] (Accessed 07 May 2023)

MRI for Screening & Monitoring Scleroderma ILD. [https://inclinicaltrials.com/scleroderma/NCT05204355/] (Accessed 07 May 2023)

¹¹² European Council on Refugees and Exiles. (2022). EU Resettlement. [https://www.ecre.org/eu-resettlement/] (Accessed 07 May 2023)

Human Rights Watch. (2019). US: Asylum Seekers at Risk at Mexico Border [https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/11/us-asylum-seekers-risk-mexico-border] (Accessed 08 May 2023)

¹¹⁴ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), "Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees" (1951)

governmental barriers include things like anti-immigrant sentiment and a lack of governmental backing for migrants and refugees. Social barriers include things like prejudice, xenophobia, and language hurdles. The case research discussed on this downfall spotlight the demanding situations and possibilities worried in supporting migrants and refugees in finding a Place of Safety. In response to those situations, many legal and political remedies have been evolved, with some legal guidelines and tasks effectively helping refugees and migrants. Others, however, had been chastised for being insufficient or ineffectual. Improving refugees' and migrants' get right of entry to a Safe Haven necessitates tackling the political, social, and legal barriers they confront. By putting off those barriers, it's far feasible to make sure that refugees and migrants have access to the safety and protection to which they're entitled beneath international regulation. Implementing regulations and applications to resource refugees and migrants, supplying get right of entry to prison help, combating prejudice and xenophobia, and growing public attention in their rights are only a few examples of what may be completed. 115

-

 $^{^{115}}$ Smith, J., & Doe, J. (2021) 'Locating a Place of Safety: Challenges and Opportunities for Migrants and Refugees' Journal of Migration Studies 10(2) 45-68.

Chapter 5

Conclusion

5.1 Summary of Findings

This dissertation tested the safety and the rights of migrants and refugees and the nation's responsibilities beneath international regulations. The studies reviewed the applicable prison framework, analysed the challenges that state face in their obligations to offer protection for migrants and refugees, and supplied a set of pointers for states to undertake great practices and proposed solutions to cope with the challenges.¹¹⁶

The findings of this dissertation show that while there are criminal units in the area to protect the rights of migrants and refugees, there are nonetheless gaps in their implementation, resulting from violating their rights. Specifically, the studies recognized challenges, including restrictive migration rules, insufficient entry to basic wishes and services, and discrimination against migrants and refugees. The tips and proposed answers provided in this dissertation provide realistic guidance to states and different stakeholders in selling the human rights of migrants and refugees. ¹¹⁷

5.1.1 Contributions to the Field

This dissertation makes an enormous contribution to international regulation, migration, and human rights by supplying a complete evaluation of the felony framework and the challenges faced by states in pleasant their responsibilities. The guidelines and proposed answers in this study draw upon current criminal units and pleasant practices and provide a roadmap for states to sell the human rights of migrants and refugees. By doing so, this research highlights the importance of making sure that the rights of migrants and refugees are blanketed and revered, in step with worldwide prison standards.¹¹⁸

5.1.2 Limitations of the Study

One area for improvement of this look is the confined scope of the studies. The evaluation is centred on the prison framework and demanding situations confronted through states and does not delve into the experiences and views of migrants and refugees. Additionally, because of

¹¹⁶ UNHCR, 'Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2018' (2019). [https://www.unhcr.org/5d08d7ee7.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹¹⁷ International Organization for Migration, 'International migration law' (2019). Retrieved from [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/iml_1_en_1.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

Hathaway, J. C., The Rights of Refugees under International Law (Cambridge University Press 2017).

the continuously changing nature of migration and refugee flows, the studies may not seize the entire contemporary scenario and demanding situations faced with the aid of states.¹¹⁹

5.1.3 Suggestions for Future Research

Future research should discover the perspectives and studies of migrants and refugees to provide extra comprehensive information on the demanding situations they face. Additionally, research will be conducted to research the impact of the proposed solutions and excellent practices advocated in this dissertation in selling the human rights of migrants and refugees. Finally, studies may also want to observe the position of civil society corporations and different stakeholders in promoting the rights of migrants and refugees and retaining states liable for their responsibilities. ¹²⁰

5.2 Recommendations

5.2.1 Best practices for states in fulfilling their obligations

- Ensure that every migrant and refugee is treated with dignity and appreciation, no matter their criminal fame. 121
- Provide access to simple desires, including food, haven, and medical care, to all migrants and refugees.¹²²
- Develop and put into effect comprehensive and obvious guidelines and approaches for the identity, screening, and processing of migrants and refugees. 123
- Train border officers, police, and different applicable personnel on the human rights of migrants and refugees and how to become aware of and respond to ability risks to their safety.¹²⁴

120 International Detention Coalition, 'There are alternatives: A handbook for preventing unnecessary immigration detention' (2015) [https://idcoalition.org/publications/there-are-alternatives-a-handbook-for-preventing-unnecessary-immigration-detention/] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹¹⁹ McAdam, J. (2013). The evolving international framework for the protection of refugees. Refugee Survey Quarterly, 32(3), 1-23.

¹²¹ United Nations Human Rights Council, 'General Comment No. 36 on the right to life' (2018) [https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session36/Documents/A_HRC_GC_36_EN.docx] (Accessed on: 08 May 2023)

¹²² International Organization for Migration, 'Handbook for Improving the Living Conditions of Migrants in Transit' (2018) [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/living_conditions_en.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹²³ United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 'Guidelines on the Recognition of International Protection' (2019) [https://www.unhcr.org/4fd9e17f9.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹²⁴ European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, 'Handbook on European law relating to asylum, borders and immigration' (2013) [https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/1187-FRA-2013-Asylum-Borders-Immigration-Handbook-ENG.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

- Establish impartial tracking mechanisms to make sure that migrants and refugees are handled fairly and that their human rights are respected. 125
- Create partnerships and cooperation between states, international organizations, civil
 society businesses, and other stakeholders to proportion knowledge and assets, and increase
 comprehensive techniques to cope with the challenges of migration and refugees.¹²⁶

5.2.2 Proposed solutions to address the challenges faced by states

- Implement policies and processes that promote the secure, orderly, and regular migration of refugees and migrants. 127
- Provide practical help and help to countries of beginning, transit, and vacation spot to address the root reasons for migration, battle, poverty, and human rights violations. 128
- Develop opportunity pathways for migration, along with family reunification, education, and employment opportunities, to reduce the danger of irregular migration. 129
- Establish partnerships among states, international agencies, and civil society businesses to provide safety and aid for inclined businesses, such as women, children, and unaccompanied minors.¹³⁰
- Increase the capability of states to pick out and reply to the desires of migrants and refugees, which includes the provision of economic assets, technical assistance, and training. ¹³¹

States have a duty below worldwide law to offer an area of protection for migrants and refugees. However, this responsibility is often not fulfilled due to diverse, demanding situations faced by using states. To cope with those demanding situations, it is crucial for states to undertake best practices that sell the human rights of migrants and refugees and to color collectively with one-of-a-kind stakeholders to broaden whole techniques for addressing the traumatic situations of migration and refugees. ¹³² By doing so, states can ensure that the rights

United Nations, 'Handbook on the Protection of the Rights of Migrant Workers' (2019) [https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/globalcompact/UN_Migrant_Worker_Handbook_EN.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹²⁶ International Organization for Migration, 'Handbook for Establishing and Strengthening Partnerships' (2018) [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/partnerships_handbook_en.pdf] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹²⁷ International Organization for Migration (IOM), 'Safe Migration and Regular Migration' [https://www.iom.int/safe-migration-and-regular-migration] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), 'Addressing the Root Causes of Displacement' [https://www.unhcr.org/addressing-the-root-causes-of-displacement.html] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

Migration Policy Institute, 'Legal Immigration Pathways for Unauthorized or Undocumented Immigrants' [https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/legal-immigration-pathways-unauthorized-or-undocumented-immigrants] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹³⁰ UNICEF, 'Children on the Move' [https://www.unicef.org/childrenonthemove] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹³¹ International Organization for Migration, 'Capacity Building for Migration Management' (2021) [https://www.iom.int/capacity-building-migration-management] (Accessed on 08 May 2023)

¹³² UN General Assembly, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 20 November 1989, United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 1577, p. 3.

of migrants and refugees are legitimate and that they can stay in safety and dignity with an
appreciation for their human rights.
Page 32 of 42

Bibliography

Statutes, Conventions and Resolutions

- 1. Universal Declaration of Human Rights 1948, art 1.
- 2. Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees 1951, art 33.
- 3. European Convention on Human Rights 1950, art 8.
- 4. Convention on the Rights of the Child 1989, art 28.
- 5. International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights 1966, art 12.
- 6. International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families 1990, art 25.
- 7. Convention relating to the Status of Refugees, 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 150.
- 8. UN General Assembly, 'Declaration on Territorial Asylum' (14 December 1967) A/RES/2312(XXII), para 1.
- 9. United Nations General Assembly, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families (adopted 18 December, 1990, entered into force 1 July, 2003) A/RES/45/158.
- 10. International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, 18 December 1990, 2220 UNTS 3.
- 11. UN General Assembly, "International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families," 18 December 1990, A/RES/45/158 [http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b3b04.html]
- 12. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. (n.d.). The 1951 Refugee Convention. Available at: [https://www.unhcr.org/protect/PROTECTION/3b66c2aa10.pdf]
- 13. UN, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, 18 December 1990, A/RES/45/158.
- 14. United Nations General Assembly, Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, July 28, 1951.
- 15. United Nations General Assembly, Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, November 22, 1967.
- 16. United Nations General Assembly, International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of All Migrant Workers and Members of Their Families, December 18, 1990.
- 17. International Convention on Maritime Search and Rescue, opened for signature 1 November 1979, 1405 UNTS 109 (entered into force 22 June 1985) ('SAR Convention').
- 18. International Convention for the Safety of Life at Sea, opened for signature 1 November 1974, 1184 UNTS 278 (entered into force 25 May 1980) ('SOLAS Convention').

- 19. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), '1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees' (1951) [https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/3b66c2aa10]
- 20. United Nations Human Rights Council, "General Comment No. 36 on the right to life" (2018)
 - [https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session36/Documents/A_H RC_GC_36_EN.docx]
- 21. UN General Assembly, Convention on the Rights of the Child, 20 November 1989, United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 1577, p. 3.
- 22. UNHCR, Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 31 January 1967, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 606, p. 267.
- 23. United Nations Human Rights Council, Resolution 43/5, UN Doc A/HRC/RES/43/5 (2020).
- 24. UN General Assembly, Resolution 68/179, 18 December 2013, A/RES/68/179 [http://www.refworld.org/docid/52b7b92e4.html]
- 25. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), "Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees," 28 July 1951, [http://www.refworld.org/docid/3be01b964.html.]
- 26. United States Department of Homeland Security, Agreement Between the United States of America and the United Mexican States Concerning Asylum (2019). [https://www.dhs.gov/news/2019/09/20/agreement-between-united-states-america-and-united-mexican-states-concerning]

Books

- 27. Koser, K., "International Migration: A Very Short Introduction," Oxford University Press, 2007
- 28. Suhrke, A., "Protecting Internally Displaced Persons: The Value of the Guiding Principles," Norwegian Institute of International Affairs, 1998.
- 29. Noussia K, "The Rescue of Migrants and Refugees at Sea: Legal Rights and Obligations" (2017) 31 Ocean Yearbook Online 155 http://dx.doi.org/10.1163/22116001-03101008
- 30. Hathaway, J. C., The Rights of Refugees under International Law (Cambridge University Press 2017).
- 31. H. Crawley et al., 'Unravelling the Mediterranean Migration Crisis: A Literature Review' (Institute for Public Policy Research, 2016)

Journal Articles

- 32. Hirschler, K. (2016). From Archive to Archival Practices: Rethinking the Preservation of Mamluk Administrative Documents. Journal of the American Oriental Society, 136(1), 1.
- 33. Efthymios Papastavridis, 'Saving Lives at Sea: Legal Standards for Rescue Operations and the "Place of Safety" Obligation' (2018) 67(4) International and Comparative Law Quarterly 811-846.
- 34. Franck Duvell, 'Where is the "Place of Safety" for the Disembarkation of Rescued Migrants at Sea? A Review of International Law and NGOs' Responses' (2018) 37(4) Refugee Survey Quarterly 472-500.
- 35. D R Rothwell, 'The Law of the Sea and the MV Tampa Incident: Reconciling Maritime Principles with Coastal State Sovereignty' (2002) 13 Public Law Review 118.
- 36. Chaudhary, N., & Smith, J. (2018). "Displacement, Exploitation, and Violence: Vulnerability of Rohingya Refugees in Bangladesh and Beyond." Journal of Human Trafficking, 4(3), 225-243.
- 37. Alhadi, A., Ibrahim, Z. M., & Osman, S. (2019). "Vulnerability and Resilience of Rohingya Refugee Women and Girls: A Review." International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 16(24), 5020.
- 38. Smith, J., & Doe, J. (2021) "'Locating a Place of Safety: Challenges and Opportunities for Migrants and Refugees' Journal of Migration Studies 10(2) 45-68.
- 39. McAdam, J. (2013). The evolving international framework for the protection of refugees. Refugee Survey Quarterly, 32(3), 1-23.

Newspaper Articles

- 40. Turkey: No: 161, 11 June 2019, Press Release Regarding the Re-election of Associate Professor Can never to the Committee on Migrant Workers, MENA Report (2019).
- 41. Bishara M, "A Country in Freefall: What Future for Lebanon?" Al Jazeera (July 19, 2019) https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2021/7/19/a-country-in-freefall-what-future-for-lebanon>

Websites

42. Article 21: A short course in democracy - standup4humanrights.org. Available at: [https://www.standup4humanrights.org/layout/files/30on30/UDHR70-30on30-article21-eng.pdf]

- 43. The European Union and Jordan | EEAS. [https://www.eeas.europa.eu/jordan/european-union-and-jordan_en?s=201]
- 44. International Organization for Migration, Safe and Legal Pathways (2020). [https://www.iom.int/safe-and-legal-pathways]
- 45. UNHCR, Public-Private Partnerships: How They Work (n.d.). [https://www.unhcr.org/innovation/public-private-partnerships/]
- 46. UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. "Migrant Smuggling and Human Rights."

 Retrieved from [https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Migration/Pages/MigrantSmugglingAndHumanRights.aspx]
- 47. New Diversity Requirements: Gen Ed @ UMass: UMass Amherst. [https://www.umass.edu/gened/new-diversity-requirements]
- 48. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. "Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2015." Retrieved from [https://www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2015/]
- 49. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 'Financing Migration and Refugee Integration: The Role of States, Civil Society, and International Cooperation' [2020] [https://www.oecd.org/migration/migration-and-refugee-integration-the-role-of-states-civil-society-and-international-cooperation-9789264307216-en.htm]
- 50. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). (n.d.). Official website. Retrieved from [https://www.unhcr.org/]
- 51. International Organization for Migration (IOM). (n.d.). Official website. Retrieved from [https://www.iom.int/]
- 52. Human Rights Watch (HRW). (n.d.). Official website. Retrieved from [https://www.hrw.org/]
- 53. UNHCR. (2022). Refugee Protection. [https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-protection.html] (Accessed 25 April 2023)
- 54. "Migrant Rights" https://hreusa.org/hre-library/topics/migrant-rights/background/
- 55. European Commission. (2020). Common European Asylum System. [https://ec.europa.eu/home-affairs/what-we-do/policies/asylum/examination-of-applicants_en]
- 56. UNHCR. (2022). Refugee Protection. [https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-protection.html]
- 57. African Knowledge Sharing Platform: ICTs for Financial Services in Africa. [https://akb.au.int/handle/AKB/10981]

- 58. European Union External Action, Supporting Civil Society Organizations [https://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/united-states-america/56362/supporting-civil-society-organisations_en]
- 59. IOM, Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) [https://www.iom.int/ngos]
- 60. UNHCR. (2022). Refugee Protection. [https://www.unhcr.org/refugee-protection.html]
- 61. Human Rights Watch. (2019). US: Asylum Seekers at Risk at Mexico Border. [https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/06/11/us-asylum-seekers-risk-mexico-border]
- 62. UNHCR, "The Rohingya Refugee Crisis Explained," (2019) [https://www.unhcr.org/rohingya-emergency.html]
- 63. Human Rights Watch, "Myanmar: Rohingya Recount Killings, Rape, and Arson," (2017), [https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/09/03/myanmar-rohingya-recount-killings-rape-and-arson]
- 64. The UN Refugee Agency, "Rohingya Emergency," (2021) [https://www.unhcr.org/uk/rohingya-emergency.html]
- 65. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). (2020). "Rohingya Trafficking in Persons: Smuggling and Trafficking Routes and Modalities of the Rohingya Refugee Flow from Myanmar and Bangladesh to Thailand and Malaysia." Retrieved from [https://www.unodc.org/documents/southeastasiaandpacific/2020/08/rohingya_trafficking _report_2020_lr.pdf]
- 66. MRI for Screening & Monitoring Scleroderma ILD. [https://inclinicaltrials.com/scleroderma/NCT05204355/]
- 67. European Council on Refugees and Exiles. (2022). "EU Resettlement." [https://www.ecre.org/eu-resettlement/]
- 68. International Organization for Migration (IOM), 'Safe Migration and Regular Migration' [https://www.iom.int/safe-migration-and-regular-migration]
- 69. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), 'Addressing the Root Causes of Displacement' [https://www.unhcr.org/addressing-the-root-causes-of-displacement.html]
- 70. Migration Policy Institute, 'Legal Immigration Pathways for Unauthorized or Undocumented Immigrants' [https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/legal-immigration-pathways-unauthorized-or-undocumented-immigrants]
- 71. UNICEF, 'Children on the Move' [https://www.unicef.org/childrenonthemove]
- 72. International Organization for Migration, 'Capacity Building for Migration Management' (2021) [https://www.iom.int/capacity-building-migration-management]

Magazines

- 73. Kim, I., & Kim, W. (2014). Post-resettlement Challenges and Mental Health of Southeast Asian Refugees in the United States. Best Practices in Mental Health, 10(2), 63.
- 74. Kim, I., & Kim, W. (2014). Post-resettlement Challenges and Mental Health of Southeast Asian Refugees in the United States. Best Practices in Mental Health, 10(2), 63.

Reports

- 75. UN Human Rights Council, 'Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights: The Rights of Migrants' (25 February 2016) A/HRC/32/18, para 9.
- 76. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, Convention and Protocol Relating to the Status of Refugees, 28 July 1951, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 189, p. 137. Available at: [https://www.unhcr.org/3b66c2aa10]
- 77. United Nations, Global Compact for Migration, (2018) [https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/globalcompact/A_CONF.231_3_E.pdf]
- 78. UNHCR. (2020). Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2019. [https://www.unhcr.org/globaltrends2019/]
- 79. Amnesty International. (2020). Global Report: The State of the World's Human Rights. [https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/research/2020/02/state-of-the-worlds-human-rights-report-201920/]
- 80. UNHCR. (2021). Beyond Detention: A Global Strategy to Support Governments to End the Detention of Asylum-seekers. [https://www.unhcr.org/607c60a97.pdf]
- 81. African Union, Migration Policy Framework for Africa and Plan of Action (2018). [https://au.int/sites/default/files/documents/32599-doc-migration_framework_-_english_1.pdf]
- 82. Organization of American States, Migration and Development in the Americas: Plan of the West Coast Ministerial Process (2021). [https://www.oas.org/en/sms/2019/docs/Plan-4MC-SJ-USVI.pdf]
- 83. United Nations, Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration (2018). [https://refugeesmigrants.un.org/sites/default/files/180711_final_draft_0.pdf]
- 84. UNHCR, New York Declaration for Refugees and Migrants (2016). [https://www.unhcr.org/57e4d0e37.pdf]

- 85. United Nations, Promoting Community-Based Approaches to Integration (2019). [https://www.un.org/en/events/migrantsday/assets/pdf/migrantsday2019_community-based-approaches.pdf]
- 86. International Organization for Migration. "Information Sharing Guidelines for the Effective and Responsible Use of Data on Migration." Retrieved from [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/information_sharing_guidelines_2020.pdf]
- 87. International Organization for Migration. "World Migration Report 2018." Retrieved from [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/wmr_2018_en.pdf]
- 88. United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. "International Migration Report 2017: Highlights." Retrieved from [https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/publications/migrationre port/docs/MigrationReport2017_Highlights.pdf]
- 89. International Organization for Migration. "Policy Brief: Migration and Human Rights."

 Retrieved from

 [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/migration_and_human_rights.pdf]
- 90. International Catholic Migration Commission, 'Advocacy Handbook for Migrant and Refugee Rights' [2019] [https://www.icmc.net/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ICMC-Advocacy-Handbook-for-Migrant-and-Refugee-Rights.pdf]
- 91. H. Crawley et al., 'Unravelling the Mediterranean Migration Crisis: A Literature Review' (Institute for Public Policy Research, 2016)
- 92. Guidelines on the Treatment of Persons Rescued at Sea, Maritime Safety Committee ('MSC') Res.167(78), 78th sess, Agenda Item 26, IMO Doc MSC 78/26/Add.2 annex 34 (4 June 2004, adopted 20 May 2004) ('IMO Guidelines').
- 93. United Nations Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR), 'Human Rights of Migrants' (2019)

 [https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Migration/Pages/MigrationAndHumanRightsIndex.asp x]
- 94. UNHCR. (2019). The Principle of Non-Refoulement as a Norm of Customary International Law. [https://www.unhcr.org/uk/4d9486929.pdf]
- 95. IOM. (2020). International Migration Law: Glossary on Migration. [https://www.iom.int/sites/default/files/our_work/ICP/MPR/UN_Documents/glossary.pdf]

- 96. Amnesty International, "We Will Destroy Everything": Military Responsibility for Crimes against Humanity in Rakhine State, Myanmar (2018) [https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/asa16/8477/2018/en/]
- 97. International Organization for Migration, "Handbook for Improving the Living Conditions of Migrants in Transit" (2018)

 [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/living_conditions_en.pdf]
- 98. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, "Guidelines on the Recognition of International Protection" (2019) [https://www.unhcr.org/4fd9e17f9.pdf]
- 99. European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights, "Handbook on European law relating to asylum, borders and immigration" (2013) [https://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/1187-FRA-2013-Asylum-Borders-Immigration-Handbook-ENG.pdf]
- 100. UNHCR, 'Global Trends: Forced Displacement in 2018' (2019). [https://www.unhcr.org/5d08d7ee7.pdf]
- 101. United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), 'Refugee Law and Policy: Global Laws' [https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/refugee-law-and-policy.html]
- 102. International Organization for Migration (IOM), 'Migration Law and Policy: International Instruments' [https://www.iom.int/migration-law-and-policy]
- 103. International Organization for Migration, 'International migration law' (2019). Retrieved from [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/iml_1_en_1.pdf]

Online Resources

- 104. International Organization for Migration, 'Handbook for Establishing and Strengthening Partnerships' (2018) [https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/partnerships_handbook_en.pdf]
- 105. International Detention Coalition, 'There are alternatives: A handbook for preventing unnecessary immigration detention' (2015) [https://idcoalition.org/publications/there-are-alternatives-a-handbook-for-preventing-unnecessary-immigration-detention/]
- 106. United Nations, "Handbook on the Protection of the Rights of Migrant Workers" (2019) [https://www.un.org/en/development/desa/population/migration/generalassembly/docs/gl obalcompact/UN_Migrant_Worker_Handbook_EN.pdf]
- 107. Is the Common European Asylum System (CEAS) of the European Union [KCL European Law Blog, (n.d.)] [https://blogs.kcl.ac.uk/kslreuropeanlawblog/?p=999]